DOC HASTINGS, WA CHAIRMAN DON YOUNG, AK LOUIE GOHMERT, TX LOUIE GOHMERT, TX ROB BISHOP, UT DOUG LAMBORN, CO ROBERT J. WITTMAN, VA PAUL C. BROUN, GA JOHN FLEMING, LA TOM MCCLINTOCK, CA GLENN THOMPSON, PA CYNTHIA LUMMIS WY DAN BENISHEK, MI JEFF DUNCAN, SC SCOTT B TIPTON CO PAUL A. GOSAR, AZ RAÚL R. LABRADOR, ID STEVE SOUTHERLAND II, FL BILL FLORES ANDY HARRIS, MD JON RUNYAN, NJ MARK AMODEL NV MARKWAYNE MULLIN, OK CHRIS STEWART, UT STEVE DAINES, MT KEVIN CRAMER ND DOUG LAMALFA, CA

TODD YOUNG

## **U.S.** House of Representatives

Committee on Natural Resources Washington, DC 20515

**Opening Statement of** 

## **Chairman Doug Lamborn**

Subcommittee on Energy and Mineral Resources

Oversight Hearing on "America's Helium Supply: Options for Producing more Helium from Federal Lands" On Thursday, July 11, 2013 at 10:00 a.m.

1334 Longworth House Office Building

I'd like to thank everyone for attending today's hearing. The Subcommittee is meeting to discuss the existing U.S. demand for helium, the future of domestic helium production after the closure of the Federal Helium Reserve, and existing and potential production of helium from federal lands.

Helium is essential to many industries that are vital to the United States. It is an essential element in the defense, welding, medical, semiconductor, and nuclear industries.

Over the past year, this Subcommittee has focused on ensuring U.S. industries have access to a reliable supply of helium by providing for the continued operation of the Federal Helium Reserve past its upcoming closure in October. In May, the House overwhelmingly passed the bipartisan "Responsible Helium Administration and Stewardship Act" which would complete the privatization of the Federal Reserve by injecting free market reforms into the current program to ensure taxpayers receive a fair value for this federal resource, provide for stability in the helium market and protect American jobs and innovation.

While the continued operation of the Helium Reserve in order to prevent an immediate global helium shortage remains a priority for this Committee, we must recognize the closing of the Federal Reserve is imminent. With the Reserve currently providing nearly half of the domestic helium supply and 30% of the global supply of helium, the closure of the Reserve will leave a major gap in the domestic and global helium supply that must be filled by private industry.

Unfortunately, domestically the private helium industry has been slow to develop as the US Reserve has dumped cheap helium onto the market. This has delayed new significant sources of domestic helium from coming online, meanwhile countries like Algeria, Qatar, and Russia have growing helium industries. This could leave Americans increasingly dependent on foreign sources of helium to provide a critical element of their business when they could instead be getting helium produced by US workers right here at home.

EDWARD J. MARKEY, MA
ANKING DEMOCRATIC MEMBER
PETER A. DEFAZIO, OR
ENI F.H. FALEOMAVAEGA, AS
FRANK PALLONE, JR., NJ
GRAGE F. NAPOLITANO, CA
RUSH HOLT, NJ
RAÚL M. GRIJALVA, AZ
MADELEINE Z. BORDALLO, GU
JIM COSTA, CA
GREGORIO KILLIL CAMACHO SABLAN, CNMI
NIKI TSONGAS, MA
PEDRO R. PIERLUISI, PR
COLLEEN W. HANABUSA, HI
TONY CARDENAS, CA
STEVEN HORSFORD, NV
JARED HUFFMAN, CA
RAUL RUIZ, CA
CAROL SHEA-PORTER, NH
ALAN LOWENTHAL, CA
JOE GARCIA, FL

JEFFREY DUNCAN
DEMOCRATIC STAFF DIRECTOR

Fortunately, recognizing the need and opportunity, natural gas producers are increasingly beginning to extract helium from natural gas. Further, helium producers are looking at federal lands as a source of crude helium to fill the void that will be left when the helium in the Federal Reserve has been depleted and the Reserve closes. And recently, the nation's first exploratory well devoted solely to the extraction of helium was approved by a Secretarial waiver.

With the impending closure of the Reserve, we must look towards securing this nation's future helium supply. The United States has the potential for abundant crude helium production and we must harness that potential to diversify our nation's helium supply and ensure regulatory certainty for companies seeking to tap into this emerging industry. I'd like to thank our witnesses for being here to testify before our Subcommittee and I look forward to hearing your testimony.